MINUTES
CONNECTICUT HOME INSPECTION LICENSING BOARD

165 CAPITOL AVENUE

HARTFORD, CONNECTICUT 06106

APRIL 1, 2004
The Connecticut Home Inspection Licensing Board met on Thursday, April 1, 2004 at 9:35 A.M. in Room 117 of the State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, CT 06106.
Board Members Present:
Bernard F. Caliendo, Chairman (Home Inspector)


Susan A. Connors, Esq. (Public Member)

Richard J. Kobylenski (Home Inspector)

Denise C. Robillard (Public Member)

Bruce D. Schaefer (Home Inspector)

William Stanley, Jr. (Home Inspector)

Board Members Not Present:
Dana J. Fox (Home Inspector)

J. Andre Fournier (Public Member)
Board Vacancies:


None
Board Counsel:


Not Present
DCP Staff Present:
Robert M. Kuzmich, License and Applications Specialist


Vicky Bullock, Administrative Hearings Attorney
Others Present:


None
Note:
The administrative functions of this Board are carried out by the Department of Consumer Protection, Occupational and Professional Licensing Division.  For information, call Richard M. Hurlburt, Director, at (860) 713-6135.

1. Call to order by Chairman Bernie Caliendo.
Mr. Caliendo called the meeting to order at 9:35 a.m.
2. Review of minutes of the September 11, 2003 meeting of the Board.

Mr. Stanley noted typographical error on page four, fourth paragraph, third line.  After the word “they”, the next word should be “verify”.  The Board voted, unanimously, to approve the minutes as amended herein.  (Robillard/Stanley)
3. Review of Final Decisions and Orders.
Mr. Caliendo noted that there are no Final Decisions and Orders before the Board today.
4. Applications for review.

James Loughery; Mr. Kuzmich explained the nature of Mr. Loughery’s application noting that he applied by reciprocity with the State of New Jersey.  At the request of Mr. Kuzmich, he supplied the Board with the documentation used by the State of New Jersey to qualify him for their license including a copy of the New Jersey law pertaining to the licensing of Home Inspectors.  Mr. Kuzmich noted that among the requirements was an inspection requisite of three hundred minimum and passing the Examination Board of Professional Home Inspectors’ examination.
Mr. Caliendo stated that the application should be considered in accordance with the requirements of Statute Section 20-492c – Licensure of out-of-state licensees.  Fee. rather than by reciprocity.  He explained that he contacted the New Jersey State Board and determined that reciprocity, by definition, between with New Jersey and Connecticut would not be possible at this time.  Mr. Caliendo noted that the requirements in place in New Jersey for a home inspector’s license far exceed those currently in place in Connecticut.
Mr. Caliendo stated that if this applicant is approved, the applicant should be informed in writing, especially noting the requirements for continuing education and related courses he may take in New Jersey that they are not automatically accepted by Connecticut.  After more discussion, the Board voted to unanimously approve Mr. Loughery’s application in accordance with the requirements of Statute Section 20-492c and to provide him with an advisory in writing regarding Connecticut’s continuing education requisite.  (Robillard/Kobylenski)
5. Applicants appearing before the Board.
Mr. Caliendo noted that there are no Applicants before the Board today.

6. Formal Hearings to be held.
Mr. Caliendo noted that there are no Formal Hearings to be held today.

7. Old Business

A. Update from Ms. Vicky Bullock concerning applications of Connecticut licensed architects and engineers for home inspector licenses relative to statutory parameters.  Ms. Bullock advised the Board that she had asked the Attorney General’s Office for their opinion on this issue and sent a memorandum to the attention of Ms. Nancy Arnold.  Ms. Bullock read the memo she sent to Ms. Arnold’s office noting that she specifically asked whether a licensed architect or engineer conducting home inspections outside his or her area of expertise can:

1.) perform such inspections without being licensed as a home inspector;

2.) identify himself/herself to the public as a home inspector; or


3.) obtain a license without having completed the prerequisites (courses and


     internship) that all other home inspectors are required to complete?
Ms. Bullock’s memo also included a copy of the memo dated November 7, 2001 from Ms. Anna Ficeto concerning this same issue.  Ms. Bullock was contacted by Raul Rodriguez from the Attorney General’s Office and was advised by him that a formal written opinion on the issue from his office may take up to one year or more to receive.  Mr. Caliendo was also in contact with Mr. Rodriguez and was told the same thing.  Both parties were advised by Mr. Rodriguez that, in his opinion, the interpretation by Ms. Ficeto of the existing statutory language was correct as written.  Ms. Bullock informed Mr. Stanley that her memo was intentionally sent without the correspondence previously received by the Board from Mr. David Evans.  She explained did not want to influence the opinion of the Attorney General’s Office.
Mr. Caliendo asked the Board their opinion on whether or not to pursue a statutory change through the Department and noted that he is in favor of doing this.  The Board discussed this issue at length.  Both Ms. Connors and Ms. Robillard agree that the intent of the statutes is clear and that is to allow architects and engineers to perform home inspections.  Mr. Caliendo noted differences between the home inspection field and that of architects and engineers.
Ms. Robillard believes that the educational requirements of architects and engineers far exceed that required for home inspectors.  She further stated that the Attorney General’s Office will not rule against the wording of the Statutes based upon the prior history of this Board with this issue.  She also believes that the Board will have a hard time getting this statute change approved.  Mr. Stanley cited a fictitious example of an engineer who spent his career in a field unrelated to home inspection and then retires and applies for his home inspector’s license with no practical experience in the home inspection field to illustrate the danger in handing out a license to someone who may not be qualified.
Ms. Connors states that although Mr. Stanley position may be well taken, she reemphasized what Ms. Robillard had previously stated in that this issue was discussed for approximately one year with other State personnel including the Attorney General’s Office.  She noted that opinions similar to Mr. Stanley’s were recognized in the past by their office and the determination was that architects and engineers under the Statute clearly qualify and are exempt from the requirements.  Ms. Connors agreed with what Mr. Schaefer had previously stated and that is that the Board must decide whether or not they wish to change the statutes in light of the fact that they would probably be “spinning their wheels” with their effort in trying to get the legislature to pass their proposal.
Mr. Stanley believes that there is some benefit to having this proposed change go before the legislature even if the proposal goes no further.  At the least, the legislature will be aware of the Boards concern over the existing statute language.
As such, Mr. Schaefer motioned to change the Statutes to prevent architects and engineers from simply applying to the Department for a license by presenting proof of their architect or engineer licenses.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Stanley.  Board members Caliendo, Stanley, and Schaefer voted in favor of this motion.  Board members Robillard, Connors, and Kobylenski voted against this motion.  The motion failed.
8. New Business

1. Mr. Caliendo stated that he was made aware of interns advertising themselves as being licensed and wants to bring this to the Board’s attention.  Mr. Kuzmich acknowledged that is a misconception by many interns that their permit allows them to perform home inspections on their own.  Mr. Caliendo clarified that interns can advertise their own home inspection business but they cannot advertise themselves as being licensed.  Intern inspections must be supervised by licensees.
2. Mr. Caliendo inquired regarding the procedure for reinstating a lapsed home inspector’s license.  Mr. Kuzmich noted that he believes that this issue is not addressed in the statutes and offered the Board for consideration the procedure in place by other Boards for reinstatement of lapsed licenses.  Ms. Bullock offered to draft a regulation addressing this issue and present it at the Board’s next regular meeting scheduled for June 3, 2004.
3. Ms. Bullock presented a draft of proposed regulation amendments which address changes the Board had discussed in the past.  Ms. Connors reviewed the changes she proposed after her review of this draft.  Ms. Bullock will incorporate these changes and asked Board members to fax to her, by April 15, 2004, any other changes they may have.
4. Mr. Caliendo distributed copies of the letter he received from the State of Massachusetts, dated February 25, 2004, from Ms. Zane Skerry regarding the recognition of continuing education credits in either State.
5. Mr. Caliendo asked the Department for an update on the next examination workshop.
6. Mr. Caliendo asked the Department for an update regarding their website.  Mr. Kuzmich noted that the Home Inspector application now stand alone item which can be downloaded.  He also noted the Department is currently working on separating home inspector/home inspector intern rosters from a subcategory of home improvement contractors/new home construction contractors as it currently exists.
7. Mr. Stanley suggested that the Department update the Board, at a meeting in the near future, regarding the status of complaints pertaining to home inspectors.  Topics such as the current number of complaints and those that have been resolved should be included in this presentation.  The Board asked that Ms. Bullock and Mr. Gregory Carver be present at this presentation since they are an integral part of the Department’s home inspector complaint process.
The meeting adjourned at 10:49 a.m.  (Kobylenski/Robillard)
Note: the next regular meeting of the Board is scheduled for June 3, 2004 at 9:30 a.m. in Room No. 117 of the State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, Connecticut.






Respectfully submitted,







Robert M. Kuzmich, R.A.
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